
BOS AGENDA 



TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
SELECTMEN AGENDA 

Place: Henniker Community Center 57 Main Street 
Henniker, NH 03242 

Tuesday May 16, 2023 
6:00 PM 

I. CALL TO ORDER

II. NON-PUBLIC SESSION
1) Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s Office - Hiring

III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

IV. ANNOUNCEMENTS

V. CONSENT AGENDA
2) Consent Agenda May 16, 2023

VI. PUBLIC COMMENT #1 – (For any comment by any Henniker resident on a topic. Request time limit, up to 
3 minutes)

VII. APPOINTMENTS WITH THE BOARD
3) Linda Clark – Posted signs for Littering, No Overnight Parking

VIII. CONTINUED BUSINESS
4) Chapter 16 Special Event Permits and Notification Requirements – 1st reading continued
5) Post Office Fence Removal

IX. NEW BUSINESS
6) Request to close Town Hall & Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s office at 1:00 p.m. for Employee 

Appreciation BBQ
7) Request to change date of July 18, 2023, Selectboard Meeting
8) Request to close Transfer Station on of Labor Day weekend, Saturday, September 2, 2023, and 

Sunday, September 3, 2023

X. TABLED BUSINESS
• Policies



o III.1, III.3, III.5, III.7, IV.5 and
o Personnel Policies – tabled 3/21/23 pending input from TA/Finance/HR

• Crosswalk on Main St. Pending CNHRPC study and public input
• ARPA Fund Prioritization

XI. PAST MEETING MINUTES
7) Acceptance of Board of Selectmen meeting minutes May 2, 2023

XII. COMMUNICATIONS
8) Town Administrator Report
9) Department Reports
10) Correspondence - Letters and Notices
11) Selectmen Reports

XIII. PUBLIC COMMENT #2 (For any comment by any Henniker resident on a topic. Request time limit, up to 3 
minutes)

XIV. NON-PUBLIC – If Necessary Non-public Session 91-A:3 II a, b, c, d, or e

XV. ADJOURNMENT

XVI. UPCOMING DATES 2023
May 22, 2023 – Police Facility Assessment Committee Meeting @ 5:00 p.m.
May 25, 2023 – Town Hall & TC/TX Office closes at 1:00 p.m.
May 29, 2023 – Memorial Day Parade @ 10:00 a.m.
June   6, 2023 – Board of Selectmen Meeting @ 6:15 p.m.

Please see the town website www.henniker.org and bulletin boards for meeting dates, times, locations, and 
agendas. (Calendar: Public Meeting + Holiday | Henniker, NH) 

Visitor Orientation to the Town Selectman's Meeting 
Welcome to this evening's Selectmen's meeting. Please note that the purpose of the meeting is for the Selectmen to accomplish its 
work within a qualitative timeframe. Meetings are open to the public, but public participation is limited. If you wish to be heard by the 
board, please note the "Public Comment" at the beginning and end of the meeting to speak about items on a meeting agenda and/or 
matters pertaining to the business of the Selectmen. In addition, public hearings may be scheduled for public comment on specific 
matters. Speakers must be residents of the Town of Henniker, property owners in the town of Henniker, and/or designated 
representatives of recognized civic organizations or businesses located in the Town of Henniker. When they are at the podium, speakers 
first need to recite their name and address for the record. Visitors should address their comments to the board and not to any individual 
member. Each speaker shall be provided with a single opportunity for comment, limited to three (3) minutes. Public forum shall be 
limited to fifteen (15) minutes. Visitors should not expect a response to their comments or questions since the Board may not have 
discussed or taken a position on a matter. Public Comment is not a two-way dialogue between speaker(s), Selectmen, and/or the Town 
Administrator. The Chair will preserve strict order and decorum at all Board of Selectmen meetings. Outbursts from the public are not 
permitted. 



NONPUBLIC #1 





ANNOUNCEMENTS 



CONSENT AGENDA 



TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

CONSENT AGENDA  
__________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Tuesday, May 16, 2023 
Consent Agenda 

Item   1:   Intent To Excavate – Map/Lot 12/679 
Item   2:   Intent To Excavate – Map/Lot 12/680 
Item   3:   Intent To Excavate – Map/Lot 8/522 
Item   4:   Intent To Excavate – Map/Lot 12/678 
Item   5:   Tax Refund – Map/Lot 9/619-84 
Item   6:   Tax Refund – Map/Lot 8/541-A 
Item   7:   Tax Refund – Map/Lot 6/318-P10 
Item   8:   Tax Refund – Map/Lot 5A/138-C 
Item   9:   Application for Religious Exemption – 248 Huntington Road 
Item 10:   Sewer Abatement – Acct. Number: 06-030002S 
Item 11:   Accounts Payable Check Register – May 10, 2023 
Item 12:   Payroll Check Register – May 10, 2023 
Item 13:   2020 Tax Refund – Map/Lot 6/305-E31 
Item 14:   Land Use Change Tax & Warrant – Map/Lot 8/574-X 

Board of Selectmen Approval: 

_____________________________________    _______________________________ 

_____________________________________    _______________________________ 

_____________________________________ 

*Please note that the Consent Agenda is subject to change until 4:00 pm the day of a scheduled Selectmen’s
Meeting.













































































































APPOINTMENTS WITH BOARD 
  







CONTINUED BUSINESS 

  





















































 

 

 

 

TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
        

STAFF REPORT 

 
DATE:    5/16/2023 

TITLE:  Post Office Fence Removal 

INITIATED BY:    Resident - Lori Marko  

PREPARED BY:    Diane Kendall – Town Administrator  

PRESENTED BY:    Diane Kendall – Town Administrator 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   On January 3, 2023, resident Lori Marko asked the Board if they could 
compel the State DOT to replace the worn fence in front of the Post Office.  NH DOT is unwilling to remove or 
replace the fence; however, they have provided written authorization via email to allow volunteers to remove 
and dispose of the fence.  

Legal Authority:  Board of Selectmen   

Financial Details: N/A   

Town Administrator Comment:  Municipalities cannot spend public funds for private purposes. That idea 
was the basis behind the lawsuit in Clapp v. Jaffrey, 97 N.H. 456 (1952).  The board might consider seeking a 
volunteer sponsor to remove the fence.  

Suggested Action/Recommendation:   

Suggested Action:  Solicit volunteers from the Rotary, Lions Club and Chamber of Commerce for the disposal of 
the fence.   

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
 

Tel: (603) 428-3221 
Fax: (603) 428-4366 

 
Incorporated November 10, 1768 

“Only Henniker on Earth” 
 



1

Diane Kendall

From: Desfosses, Brian 
Sent: Friday, May 5, 2023 2:09 PM
To: Diane Kendall
Cc: Radwanski, Richard; Vincent, Jonathan; Smith, Brandon
Subject: RE: Henniker Post Office DOT Fence

Hi, Diane –  
 
I thought I had already. 
 
You have our permission to remove the fence using volunteer labor.   
 
Thanks 
 
Brian 
 
Brian A. Desfosses, P.E. 
Assistant District Engineer 
NHDOT – District 5 
Bedford, NH  
ph. 603‐666‐3336 
 

From: Diane Kendall    
Sent: Friday, May 05, 2023 2:03 PM 
To: Desfosses, Brian   
Subject: Henniker Post Office DOT Fence 
 
EXTERNAL: Do not open attachments or click on links unless you recognize and trust the sender. 

Hi Brian, 
I am following up about that fence at the Henniker Post Office.  You said the town could take it down.  Can we have an 
email confirmaƟon about that? 
 
Thanks, 
 
Diane Kendall 
Town Administrator 
Town of Henniker 
603‐428‐3221 x105 
 
STATEMENT OF CONFIDENTIALITY 
This e‐mail and any attachments are intended only for use by the addressee and may contain legally privileged or 
confidential information. If you are not the intended recipient of this e‐mail, any dissemination or copying of this e‐mail 
or any attachments is prohibited. If you have received this e‐mail in error, please notify me immediately, and 
permanently delete the original and any copy of the e‐mail. 
 



NEW BUSINESS 

  



 

 

 

 

TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
        

STAFF REPORT 

 
 

DATE:    5/2/2023 

TITLE:  Town Hall Closure - Employee Appreciation BBQ – May 25, 2023 

INITIATED BY:    Diane Kendall – Town Administrator  

PREPARED BY:    Helga Winn - Executive Assistant  

PRESENTED BY:    Diane Kendall – Town Administrator 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   The Town Administrator and staff respectfully seek authorization from 
the Board of Selectmen to close Town Hall on May 25, 2023, from 1 p.m. until 4 p.m. so 
that employees may attend the Selectboard’s Employee Appreciation BBQ. The closure 
will be posted on the town’s website, online calendar, at Town Hall, and Facebook. 
Thank you! 

Legal Authority:  Board of Selectmen   

Financial Details: N/A   

Town Administrator Comment:  N/A 

     

Suggested Action/Recommendation: 

Suggested Motion:  Motion to give permission to the Town Administrator to close Town Hall on May 25, 2023 
from 1 p.m. until 4 p.m. so that employees may attend the Selectboard’s Employee Appreciation BBQ at Pats 
Peak.  

 

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
 

Tel: (603) 428-3221 
Fax: (603) 428-4366 

 
Incorporated November 10, 1768 

“Only Henniker on Earth” 
 



 

 

 

 

TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
        

STAFF REPORT 

 
 

DATE:   5/2/2023 

TITLE:   Change Selectmen’s Meeting July 18th 

INITIATED BY:   Diane Kendall – Town Administrator  

PREPARED BY:   Diane Kendall – Town Administrator 

PRESENTED BY:   Diane Kendall – Town Administrator 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:  The Concert Committee will host the Brews and Blues Festival on   
 July18th.  Since this is high profile event, the Town Administrator would like to be 
 available at the Concert.  Will the Board of Selectmen consider moving the 
 meeting to the 11th or the 25th? 

Legal Authority:   N/A   

Financial Details:  N/A  

Town Administrator Comment: The Town Administrator will be required to be at the Brews and Blues Festival 
as the person authorized by the Board of Selectmen to acquire the appropriate licensing from NH Liquor 
Commission.      

Suggested Action/Recommendation: 

Motion to change the scheduled July 18th Board of Selectmen meeting to ______________________ 

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
 

Tel: (603) 428-3221 
Fax: (603) 428-4366 

 
Incorporated November 10, 1768 

“Only Henniker on Earth” 
 



 

 

 

 

TOWN OF HENNIKER, NEW HAMPSHIRE 
        

STAFF REPORT 

 
DATE:    5/16/2023 

TITLE:  Close Transfer Station Labor Day Weekend 

INITIATED BY:    Marc Boisvert, Transfer Station Superintendent 

PREPARED BY:    Diane Kendall – Town Administrator  

PRESENTED BY:    Diane Kendall – Town Administrator 

AGENDA DESCRIPTION:   Mr. Boisvert respectfully requests the authorization from the Board of 
Selectmen to close the Transfer Station Saturday September 2nd and Sunday September 3rd of Labor Day 
Weekend.  The official Labor Day holiday is Monday September 4th, the Transfer Station is closed on Mondays.  

The regular Transfer Station hours are Tuesday & Thursday 12:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. and Saturday and Sunday 
9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. The small staff has limited opportunity to swap shifts and holiday and most work at 
least one day of every weekend, eliminating the possibility of a 4-day weekend that other department staff 
members enjoy.  This simple request will give the entire staff the opportunity for a 4-day weekend to spend as 
they choose. 

Last year the board allowed the request but added hours on the bookend dates before and after the holiday.  
This strategy was ineffective as the Transfer Station did not have patrons seeking service during the extended 
hours.  

Eligible employees will utilize accrued paid-time off or comp time as described in the personnel policy.   

An early decision on this matter will allow amble time to alert the public of the closure.  

Legal Authority:  Board of Selectmen   

Financial Details: N/A   

Town Administrator Comment:  Supports the request of the Superintendent 

Suggested Action/Recommendation:   

Suggested Motion:  Motion to authorize the closure of the Transfer Station Saturday September 2nd and 
Sunday September 4th of Labor Day weekend.  

Town Hall 
18 Depot Hill Road 

Henniker, NH 03242 
 

Tel: (603) 428-3221 
Fax: (603) 428-4366 

 
Incorporated November 10, 1768 

“Only Henniker on Earth” 
 



PAST MEETING MINUTES 
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Town of Henniker 
Board of Selectmen Meeting 
Tuesday, May 2nd, 2023, 6:15PM 
Henniker Community Center 

 

Members Present: Chairman Kris Blomback, Vice-Chairman Bill Marko, Selectman Neal Martin, 
Selectman Jeff Morse, Selectman Scott Osgood  

Member’s Excused:  
Town Administrator: Diane Kendall  
Recording Secretary: Hank Bernstein 
Guests: See attached Sign-In Sheet 
 
CALL TO ORDER/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Chairman Kris Blomback opened the meeting with recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance and called the 
meeting to order at 6:15pm. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Item #1) Thank You NEC Wrestling Team 
 The Board of Selectmen acknowledged the NEC Wrestling Team, thanking them for their hard 
work cleaning up Azalea Park. 
 

Item #2) Police Department New Hire 
 Chief French shared that last month he had requested to hire an administrative assistant to take 
on Gail Abramowicz’s role after she retires. Chief French clarified that the candidate, Laura French, has no 
relation to himself or to the other Frenches in town. He shared that she checked all the boxes that he was 
looking for in a candidate. Selectman Marko moved to unseal the Board of Selectmen non-public session 
meeting minutes 6:00p.m. April 18, 2023, Police Department Hiring, Selectman Osgood seconded. The 
motion carried unanimously. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 

Item #3) Selectman Marko motioned to approve the Consent Agenda May 2, 2023, seconded by 
Selectman Morse. The motion passed, unanimously.  

 
PUBLIC COMMENT #1   

Ruth Zax, of Hall Ave, expressed concern about the condition of Community Park. She noticed gouges 
in the lawn and a large trench of water that has formed a dangerous ditch. Selectman Marko shared that the 
Highway Department is working in conjunction with N.E.C. to have that taken care of.  

Monica Rico, of Henniker Handmade and Homegrown, had multiple questions. She first asked when 
the appropriate time for public input on the upcoming discussion for Special Event Permits. Chairman 
Blomback noted that public input would be taken during the second reading of the policy. Ms. Rico noted that 
it looked like another business owner, Kevin Daniels, had already given input, and asked why she was not 



DRAFT 

Disclaimer – The following are Draft Minutes, which could include errors and are subject to change  
upon approval of the Select Board. 

2 | P a g e      B o a r d  o f  S e l e c t m e n             M e e t i n g  D a t e : 0 5 / 0 2 / 2 0 2 3  

given the same opportunity. TA Kendall shared that the included correspondence was not input on the policy 
itself but seemed relevant to the discussion. Ms. Rico also asked if the Board has a record of the deed to 
Community Park. Chairman Blomback shared that the deed could be included in the presentation. She then 
asked if the Community Center Activities Committee was still active. TA Kendall noted that committee was 
rescinded. Ms. Rico asked if there is potential to reinstate that committee. Chairman Blomback shared that 
the Board of Selectman can reinstate committees.  

Jennifer Lopez, of SuperScoops, noted the comment from Mr. Daniels and shared that she felt very 
contrary. She asked if she could submit a letter. Chairman Blomback confirmed that she may submit letters.  
 Milli Knudsen, of Stonehenge Drive, asked if there are designated parking places on Main Street for 
certain businesses. Chairman Blomback shared that parking on Main Street is for general use. 
 
APPOINTMENTS WITH THE BOARD: 
There were no appointments with the Board 
 
CONTINUED BUSINESS: 

Item #4) II.7 Budget Advisory Committee Operation Policy – tabled 3/21/23 
 TA Kendal gave the background for this item and the Selectboard briefly discussed it. Selectman 
Osgood moved to amend Policy II.7 Budget Advisory Committee Operation Policy as presented. Selectman 
Marko seconded the motion and noted that the motion should include striking the words of their only 
functional time. Selectman Osgood agreed. Motion carried unanimously.  
 

Item #5) ARPA Fund Prioritization 
 TA Kendall noted that this item had been tabled in the past and did not want to see the project 
get postponed too far. She addressed a plan of action, beginning with forming an advisory panel to prioritize 
ARPA projects and present their findings to the Selectboard for funding allocation. Discussion ensued. 
Selectmen Osgood and Martin both expressed interest in serving on this advisory panel. Selectman Osgood 
moved to authorize the Town Administrator to form an advisory panel with the department heads and two 
members of the Board of Selectmen to make recommendations to the Board for allocation of remaining 
funds. Selectman Marko seconded. Motion carried unanimously.  
 
 Chairman Blomback announced that if members of the public have ARPA requests to please 
submit them so they may be prioritized.  
 
NEW BUSINESS 

Item #6) Rescind Chapter 15 Assemblies, Large and replace Chapter 16 Special Event Permits and 
Notification Requirements – 1st reading 

 TA Kendal gave background, the Fire Department noticed that Chapter 15 is not in compliance 
with state law which brought up further changes to the ordinance. Fire Chief Jim Morse provided further 
information. Discussion ensued. The purpose of rescinding and replacing is to become in line with NFPA, with 
the new Special Event Permit to provide pertinent information to public safety officials. Chief Morse noted 
that the current draft had been sent to the Fire Marshal and had received their input. TA Kendal shared that 
these updates are intended to help applicants, the public, and safety officials understand what to expect.   
 Selectman Marko expressed that this first reading felt premature and that another draft could be 
presented before moving forward. Chief Morse requested that the current ordinance be edited to put it in line 
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with state law. Chairman Blomback moved to change the wording of Chapter 15 from 300 to 50, seconded 
by Selectman Osgood. Selectman Martin noted that the wording should include “to be in compliance with 
current NFPA per state of NH.”. Chairman Blomback moved to change the wording of Chapter 15 from 300 to 
50 to be in compliance with current NFPA per State of New Hampshire, Selectman Osgood seconded. 
Motion carried unanimously.  
 Selectman Marko moved to continue the discussion of this policy and entertain edits by the 
appropriate parties to be reread at the next meeting, Chairman Blomback seconded. Motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Past Meeting Minutes 

Item #7) Acceptance of Board of Selectmen non-public session 1 meeting minutes 6:00p.m. April 18, 
2023, Police Department Hiring 

Selectman Marko moved to approve these minutes, seconded by Selectman Osgood, motion carried 
unanimously. 
 

Item #8) Acceptance of Board of Selectmen meeting minutes April 18, 2023 
Selectman Marko moved to approve these minutes, seconded by Selectman Morse, motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Communications 

Item #9) Town Administrator Report   
TA Kendall shared that most of her work has been on Chapter 16 and did not prepare a report for this 
meeting. 
 

Item #10) Correspondence - Letters and Notices 
Discussion on correspondence was postponed. 
 

Item #11) Selectmen Reports 
Selectman Osgood had nothing to report. 
Chairman Blomback had nothing to report. 
Selectman Marko had nothing to report. 
Selectman Morse had nothing to report. 
Selectman Martin had nothing to report. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT #2: 

Kelly McCutcheon, of Broken Boat Farm, had follow-up questions about Special Events pertaining to 
raffle permits. 

Peter Flynn wanted to say hello and welcome the new Selectboard members. 
Joan O’Connor, of Echo Lane, also had comments about Special Events. TA Kendall noted that there will 

be a flow chart to help potential applicants understand which permits apply to their event. 
 

Selectman Marko moved to adjourn at 7:35PM, Selectman Morse seconded. The motion carried 
unanimously.  
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Respectfully submitted,  
  
Hank Bernstein        Minutes Approved:   
Minute Taker 
 







TOWN ADMINISTRATOR REPORT 

  



CORRESPONDENCE 

  



DEPARTMENT REPORTS 

  



April 2023 Department Reports 

Assessing Department 

Building Department 

Fire Department 

Highway Department 

Human Services 

Police Department – March 

Police Department - April 

Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s Office 

Transfer Station/Parks & Properties 

Wastewater Treatment Plant 

May 16, 2023 Agenda Package 



MEMORANDUM 

Helga Winn, Assessing Technician 
18 Depot Hill Road 
Henniker, NH 03242   
Phone 603-428-3221 x 101 ≈≈ Fax 603-428-4366 
helga.winn@henniker.org 

TO:    Diane Kendall, Town Administrator  
DATE:    May 4, 2023 
RE:    Monthly Report 

Assessing Report for April 2023 

• Monthly maintenance of new deeds, address changes, and GIS
updates.

• Permit tracking in Avitar as needed.
• Field work started by Avitar (Permits, New Construction, etc.)
• Three campgrounds inventoried by Avitar
• Ongoing compilation and review of abatement, new

exemption/credit applications and renewals.
• Ongoing notifications sent to taxpayers with approved/denied

exemptions/credits/abatements.
• Seven Intents to Excavate approved.
• Six Reports of Excavated Materials received.
• Sewer warrant created and approved.
• Notice of Intent to Cut received.







 
 
 
The month of April 2023 consisted of 25 calls for Henniker Fire Department. The calls ranged from the 
following : 

• 8 Fire Alarm Activations 
•  5 EMS Assists 
• 3 Motor Vehicle Accidents 
• 1 Outside Fire 
• 4 Building Fires 
• 1 Appliance Fire 
• 1 Co calls 
• 2 Gas in building 

 
 
This month’s training consisted of Forestry pump training.  
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Thank you, 
 
Chief Morse  
 
  
 



5/8/2023 

To Town Administrator Diane Kendall and Henniker Board of Selectmen, 
 
           Henniker Highway started April with spring cleanup. Chipping brush and grading roads was an 
everyday event for the first week. Week two, we screened winter sand for the upcoming year, and 
continued grading roads. Week three we stayed on grading roads and shouldered a portion of Hemlock 
Corner Loop. We removed ten dead trees along that same stretch of road. The last of the month we 
received six inches of rain, minor road repair took place, and we serviced equipment. 
 
 
 
Leo Aucoin 
Superintendent 
Henniker Highway 
           
 



 
Henniker Human Service Department – Monthly Report 

April 2023 
 

Total encounters 21 
 
  
 Categories of requests for assistance   

o 1 Housing issues  
o 3 Rent request    
o 3 Utilities and fuel still following up on CAP assistance  
o 2 NH Department of Health and Human Services 

 Sign up / redetermination. 
o 1 SSA assistance with client  
o 4 Assistance with outside agency applications  
o 0 Budgeting sessions  
o 0 Homelessness   
o 0 Domestic violence  
o 6 Household Information and referral  
o 4 Vouchers approved. 

 
 
 
Submitted Carol Conforti-Adams 
 

 

 

 

 



HENNIKER POLICE DEPARTMENT 

Memo 
To: Diane Kendall  
From: Chief Matthew French 
Date: May 9, 2023 

April 2023 summary. 

Just another Tuesday- On Tuesday April 25 at approximately 12 noon police fire and rescue 
responded to a head on MV crash on Rt 114 between Hope Road and the All-in-One Market. 
Local residents Dan DaCosta and Phillis Anderson were traveling south, Matthew Malloy 
from Manchester was traveling north. Malloy crossed into the south bound lane of the 
roadway and crashed head on into DaCosta/Anderson. DaCosta and Anderson were 
transported to CH with serious life-threatening injuries. Malloy was transported with injuries 
where he would later be arrested and charged with Felony Aggravated DUI. It is a blessing to 
work in a town where you know so many people until tragedy strikes and then it is a curse.  

There were 11 arrests which include, operating with a suspended license x 5, disobeying an 
officer, simple assault x 2, Felony DUI, Disorderly Conduct, subject wanted on a warrant.  

We had 707 Calls for Service (716 in 2022, 707 in 2021) which include: 

5 MV Crashes 
2 Hit and Run 
2 Vehicle off the road 
21 Motor vehicle complaints 
223 MV stops 
12 Directed Patrols 
24 Parking tickets 
9 Disabled MV/Assist Motorist 
1 Road Hazard  
3 Neighbor Dispute/Disturbance 
2 Criminal Trespassing 
1 Assault  
13 Follow ups 
7 Return/Police information call 
6 Assist Citizen 
4 VIN Checks 
5 Subpoena/Paperwork Service  

14 Assist Other agencies 
16 Assist Rescue/Fire 
26 Suspicious person/vehicles 
10 Welfare Check 
3 Psychological Problem 
1 Suicidal Person 
1 Missing Person 
9 Animal Complaints 
17 Alarm Calls/911 Hangup 
194 Building/Business checks 
25 Vacant House checks 
4 Mv Lockout 
1 Juvenile matter 
5 Walk and Talk 



HENNIKER POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 

Memo 
 
To: Diane Kendall  
From: Chief Matthew French  
Date: May 4, 2023 
 
 
March 2023 summary.     
 
 
There were 11 arrests which include, operating with a suspended license, transporting alcohol 
by a minor, possession of narcotic drug with intent to distribute, DV related assault,  
2nd degree assault/strangulation, theft, receiving stolen property, burglary, receiving stolen 
property.      
 
We had 722 Calls for Service (702 in 2022, 747 in 2021) which include 
   

13 MV Crashes 
19 Vehicle off the road 
21 Motor vehicle complaints 
152 MV stops 
8 Directed Patrols 
11 Disabled MV/Assist Motorist 
10 Road Hazard  
6 Wires down 
2 Domestic Disturbance 
4 Neighbor Dispute/Disturbance 
1 Burglary 
1 Assaults 
4 Criminal Threatening  
2 Thefts  
11 Follow ups 
10 Return phone call 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

14 Assist Citizen 
9 Assist Other agencies 
27 Assist Rescue/Fire 
26 Suspicious person/vehicles 
10 Welfare Check 
1 Psychological Problem 
1 Suicidal Person 
1 Death Natural Causes 
9 Animal Complaints 
21 Alarm Calls/911 Hangup 
180 Building/Business checks 
68 Vacant House checks 
4 Mv Lockout 
8 Parking tickets 
5 Juvenile matter 
1 Walk and Talk 



MEMORANDUM 

 
 

To:  Diane Kendall, Town Administrator 
 
From:  Deborah C. Aucoin – Town Clerk/Tax Collector 
 
Date:  May 2, 2023 
 
Subject: Town Clerk/Tax Collector Report as of 04/30/2023 
 
 
PROPERTY TAXES      
       
Total Committed 2022   $15,460,954.00   
Uncollected           $    165,672.21   

       

       
TAX LIENS       

  2021 LIENS  2020 LIENS  2019/PRIOR LIENS 

       
Liened Amount $208,703.03  $190,769.84   
       
Uncollected  $83,030.03  $65,112.59  $146,231.30 

       
       
WATER & SEWER -          2022  2023 

       
       
Water Billed    $521,946.26                  $288,706.05 

       
Sewer Billed    $604,693.36          $291,251.98 
       
Uncollected     $ 25,077.84                     $314,479.00 

       
TOWN CLERK REVENUE     
       
  2023  2022   
       
MV  $367,325.84   $133,873.82   
       

non-MV  
        
$2,714.56    $   1,372.16   



    
 
Marc Boisvert 
Transfer Station Superintendent 
1393 Weare Rd. 
Henniker. NH. 
(603)428-7604 
http://www.henniker.org 
HennikerTransfer@tds.net 
 
Monthly Report – April 2023 

4/1. Opened for business. Marc out sick. Starr worked 9AM-12PM and Troy came in and worked 
12-5PM.  

4/2. Opened for business. Normal operations. 

4/4. Matt and Starr raked and cleaned up grass strip along Park St. Cleaned up yard to open for 
business. Opened at noon. 

4/5. Matt and Zach cleaned plow damage at community center and triangle park at Ramsdell 
Rd. Also cleaned leaves from walkway at community center. Did regular cleanup at transfer 
station. Zach pressure washed west wall of recycling building to prep it for painting. Matt went 
to Airgas for welding supplies. 

4/6. Did the dump run, cleaned around shop.  

4/8. Went around town picking trash and any big sticks, opened for business.  

4/9. Opened for business. 

4/11. Marc met with Eversource for the energy audit. Matt and Star cleaned around soft ball 
field, picked up brush and cleaned leaves. 

4/12. Matt and Zach picked up trash and cardboard around town. Matt dragged softball field on 
Old Concord Rd. while Zach stayed and crushed cans and started picking up blow around 
garbage at the transfer station. In the afternoon Zach and Matt dragged field and installed 
water bubbler at the little league field at town hall and repaired the fence at Azalea Park. 

4/13. Matt went to NRRA to pick up new signs for the transfer station, Marc went to M.B. 
tractor to pick parts up for the Kubota, also delivered.  

4/15. Opened for business. Marc went home sick. Starr came in to fill in for the rest of the day. 

4/16. Matt went to Town Hall at 10:00 AM to meet high school students interested in 
community service. He picked up sticks and raked out plow damage while waiting and no 
students showed up. Went back to transfer station at noon.  



4/18. Matt went out with the lawn dethatcher and did all around town hall. He also piled all the 
sticks for pick up. We cleaned the transfer station after a very busy weekend. Marc repaired 
glass crusher, opened for business at noon. 

4/19. Did trash/recycling run. Starr came in for a bit and painted the concrete wall on recycle 
building. Matt and Zach picked up piles of leaves and sticks around town hall. Spent rest of day 
cleaning up around transfer station. 

4/20. Zach and Star picked up leaves and sticks around the little league field, Matt aerated all 
around town hall, community park, historical society, library, and grange. He also picked up 
bark mulch for azalea park paid for by Susan Adams. Also replaced the flags at town hall, 
opened for business at noon. Went to Edmonds, has paint in stock for gazebo. Painter will start 
painting 5/30.  

4/21. Starr came into work. Helped Grumpy remove the rest of the sheetrock from hopper 
room, removed seven dead rats. We are going to continue using J.P. Pest service to keep them 
under control. 

4/22. We did the dump run this morning. Marc moved the chairs at the community center. We 
got the transfer station ready to open. 

4/23. Opened for business as usual. 

4/25. Matt went out to put pet safe fertilizer around town hall and also the park and little 
league field. Starr pressure washed the bleachers and washed the dugouts. Marc worked on the 
yard truck with Justin, needs new brake valve. Marc picked up blue trash bags at NRRA. Opened 
for business as usual. 

 4/26. Trash/recycling run. Cleaned around yard. Loaded cardboard and paper bales to ship out 
for sale. 

4/27. Started crushing glass. Matt mowed soccer fields and areas in town that needed mowing. 
Starr and Zach did dump run and cleaned around transfer station. Justin came back to work on 
yard truck. Still have no air pressure. We got one person from Deering out of swap shop and 
three persons from Weare out of swap shop also.  

4/29. Zach did dump run, opened for business.  

4/30. Zach and Starr did trash run. Opened for business. Matt serviced lawnmowers. Yard truck 
still broken, had Triple L come in around 1:00 to swap out trailers. Caught three people from 
out of town, Weare and Bradford, trying to dump. 



Wastewater Treatment Plant 

April 2023 Report 

 

• During the month of April, a tour of the treatment plant was conducted for the selectmen, the 
town admin, DES, and an engineer from underwood that was led by Chazz.  

• Chazz and Richard started and finished grounds maintenance for fallen tree branches and dirt 
piles from winter.  

• A new employee was hired, Eric Edwards.  
• Chazz and Richard did numerous dig safes throughout the town.  
• The belt press had a bearing go bad and was replaced.  
• All daily labs and tests were completed on �me and turned into the state.  
• Chazz and Richard changed 6 UV bulbs in the effluent area.  
• AAA was called to west Henniker pump sta�on for a pump not working. During that �me AAA 

was able to get the pump to work but a week later the pump had stopped again, and AAA was 
called once more. AAA determined that the electrical panel was at fault from the relay but one 
of the pumps was making noise and they decided to remove it to bring it back to their shop to 
clean it. The following day West Henniker Pump sta�on almost flooded as the only pump le� 
online was not turning on. Chazz was able to quickly figure out a solu�on and was able to stop 
the sewage from rising to the electrical panel on the dry side of the pump sta�on. Richard then 
called AAA to have them immediately come and called Henniker sep�c as a back up plan. Chazz 
was able to stop a flood and restart the pump to avoid any major damage and saved the town a 
heavy cost by his quick thinking. THANK YOU, CHAZZ! Chazz stayed late that day to ensure that 
the pump was working, and that AAA was able to correct the problem �ll the other pump was 
ready to be back online.  

• Richard and Chazz came up with a plan to help train the new town employee Eric.  

 

 

Richard Slager 
Wastewater Superintendent 
Henniker Wastewater Treatment Plant 
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